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MEMO Conference

The professional meeting I selected to attend was the MEMO Fall conference on October 19th and 20th at the Baltimore Marriott Hunt Valley Inn and Conference Center. MEMO is the Maryland Educational Media Organization. Although, I learned at the conference that the organization is changing its name The conference attendees were library media specialists and assistants, authors, vendors, students in SLM master’s programs, and library media supervisors. The presenters were a mix of school library media specialists and assistants, public librarians, resource teachers, administrators, and various other professionals from companies (ex: MPT representative).


I had the pleasure of attending both days of the conference. I think this was a very valuable experience because I learned so much. I really enjoyed every session I attended and walked away with at least one thing I could use from each one (this has not been the usual case when I have attended conferences in the past). Meeting the different vendors allowed me to put faces to names, to start to make my own decisions about which companies I will work with, and to collect lots of freebies. The professional atmosphere, well crafted and organized schedule, and delectable food really made me feel like I was a part of something special (instead of about to become a part of something special). So many people have told me that being a librarian is a thankless and lonely job- you wouldn’t know it after attending something like this. The whole conference had a celebratory feel, and I think the pride that you can walk away with makes attending worthwhile.  

Breakfast and vendors proved to be a crazy combination. It was difficult to shake hands, get a sticker on a BINGO card, collect freebies, and balance a coffee cup all at once. I saw the people from ProQuest and Thompson-Gale that I had met at my county in-services over the past month, so it was nice start to the day to see some familiar faces. 


Thursday ‘s program began with an invigorating keynote speaker, Gary Hartzell, who focused mainly on what librarians can do to increase collaboration in schools. The key things I picked up from his speech are that influence in a sense equals power and that perception is everything. He gave a lot of practical and useful tips that librarians can readily use to shape others perceptions of them. 


Next, I went to see Dina Shein’s session entitled Diversity in Young Adult Books: What’s New? I had met her during breakfast earlier in the day and learned that she would be teaching at McDaniel, so I figured I would go to her session. We had a brief discussion about the wonderful multicultural books that are available now for teens. The annotated bibliography she provided will prove to be a useful resource I am sure. 

For session 2, I attended Banning Books, Celebrating the Harlem Renaissance, Discovering Worlds of Poetry: Encouraging High School Students to READ!  This session was full of great ideas (that I may be able to use with some adaptation), but made it painfully obvious what a financial difference there is between Montgomery County and the rest of the state. The library in that school was huge and the money they had to spend on bookmarks, posters, pins, etc. from ALA seemed endless.

Session 3 was one of my favorites. It was called Align Yourself @ Your Library! It has always burned me a bit that the media center is always left out of the school improvement plan, so I think this session offered some practical and realistic ideas about how I could show my principal and colleagues how my program will be able to support the school’s goals. I think this will truly lead to more collaboration amongst myself and the rest of the staff. 


The last session I attended Thursday was Using Media Effectively in your Classroom by Maryland Public Television. I have used Thinkport.org before, but Jennifer Pleszkoch really pointed out some great features- like how to tape instructional videos late at night, professional development videos and lessons, and excellent tips for creating meaningful viewing experiences and purposeful viewing aids when incorporating technology in the classroom.


On Friday, I attended an informative session on working with first-year teachers and how to make them feel more comfortable collaborating with the librarian and utilizing the resources that the library media center has to offer. I thought the sample collaboration planning guides are something that I will modify and use when I am the librarian.


Fred Bowen’s presentation, Turning Sports Crazy Kids into Lifelong Readers, was hysterical. I am amazed at how so many life lessons are weaved into sports stories and his column in the Kids Post. I have used the Kids Post before, but I think that taking a few minutes to read his article each Friday and discuss it would be so beneficial for my students. 


Session 7 was a bit of a let down compared to the rest. I attended Meet the Grade 6-9 Black-eyed Susans expecting to hear amazing book talks. Some of them were. What killed it for me was that the book talks done on my favorites from the list were terrible. I didn’t know it was possible to make Feinstein’s Last Shot sound uninteresting, but apparently there is. I think I have been spoiled by having so many classmates in the SLM program who are just gifted at talking about books. 


Carolyn Walpole’s session on internet safety was intriguing. The most essential piece of information I heard her say was when she brought up the point that filters do not save our children. They don’t teach them anything about what dangers really lay out in cyberspace. I can definitely see the benefits to incorporating more internet safety education into the curriculum. I thought her tip that the parents are the ones who need these lessons the most was right on target!

Before lunch, I had the opportunity to speak with another vendor, Joe Lenza from Perma-Bound. It was excited to talk with him and have him answer some of my questions about bindings and such. He had a great relationship with Alex (the librarian who retired at my school), and so he promised to give me the same deals and meet with me in April when I’m ready to order for next year. This was such a different conversation than the one I had with the woman from Makin yesterday. I guess the difference was that she had no prior connections with my school or my school system. 

Lunch with the Lewins and other authors was a lot of fun. Now that I know how that part of the day works, I will make sure to read the list of authors ahead of time, bring books from my library to get signed, and hopefully, sit with a fabulous author who is not at home sick. 

While the drive was a hike Thursday morning and Friday afternoon, I would say that all in all this was a worthwhile experience for me. I am glad that I decided to take advantage of the student membership and look forward to becoming a full fledged member of MEMO. In the future I plan to continue to attend the conference each year and maybe even present one day. I know for sure that I am going to seriously look into joining the Black-eyed Susan committee. I am such an advocate of the program and would really like to be involved in the process of selecting and advertising the books. Right now of course, my plate is full, but life will calm down soon enough. 
